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PROBLEM STATEMENT

4

While governments recognise the importance of good health, investment in 
preventive health is often looked at as a cost rather than an investment. 
Spending on preventive health in Australia remains low by Organisation for 
Economic Co-operation and Development (OECD) standards ― less than two 
per cent of health expenditure.1 There are several reasons for this, 
including:

• investment in prevention often does not show immediate returns

• short-term political cycles incentivise initiatives that will deliver 
demonstrable short-term rewards, as opposed to long-term benefits

• there are challenges in collating the evidence to determine what 
preventive measures have the greatest efficacy

• there are several piecemeal sources of funding for preventive health 
across various levels of government, reducing the ability to determine the 
return on investment

• the loss of the Australian National Preventive Health Agency — an 
independent agency focused on providing evidence-based advice to 
Commonwealth and state and territory governments on preventive health 
and the effectiveness of interventions — in 20142

• healthcare needs and outcomes are not uniform across the Australian 
population

• the complexity of social determinants of health

• preventive health programs often consist of a variety of different 
initiatives, leading to challenges in identifying those which are most 
successful.3

Public health encompasses a broad range of measures that aim to prevent 
disease, promote health, and prolong life. Investing in public health 
measures such as disease surveillance, vaccination programs, and health 
promotion, can have a significant impact on reducing healthcare costs and 
improving health outcomes. Public health initiatives also aim to address 
health and social inequalities and ensure that everyone has access to 
healthcare and social determinants of health, regardless of their 
socioeconomic status, Indigenous status, or geographic location. For public 
health measures to be successful, they must encourage the population to 
take preventive actions to improve their own health outcomes.
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Overweight and obesity is the second biggest modifiable risk factor 
contributing to the burden of disease in Australia, after tobacco.4 Rates of 
obesity in Australia have been increasing for at least 25 years, with the 
latest data from the Australian Bureau of Statistics demonstrating that 
almost two thirds (65.8 per cent) of adults were overweight or obese in 
2022.5 In the OECD’s Health at a Glance 2023 report, Australia had the 
seventh highest proportion of overweight or obese adults compared to other 
OECD countries who measure overweight and obesity.6 There is even some 
evidence to suggest overweight and obesity is set to overtake tobacco as the 
major cause of preventable death in Australia.7

The scale of the obesity crisis is not surprising given the significant 
consumption of unhealthy foods and drinks in Australia due to their wide 
availability and affordability. Sugar-sweetened beverages are a major 
contributor to the obesity crisis, with studies showing a strong association 
between consumption of these drinks and obesity.8 This is compounded by 
low levels of physical activity and limited population understanding of what is 
in food and drink products and what constitutes a healthy diet.9

Obesity is a major risk factor for chronic and preventable conditions 
including type 2 diabetes, heart disease, hypertension, stroke, gall bladder 
disease, osteoarthritis, sleep apnoea and respiratory problems, mental 
health disorders and some cancers (including endometrial, prostate, breast 
and colon).10 These conditions diminish the health of Australians and place a 
huge financial burden on our health system, particularly our public hospitals. 
In 2021, the AMA estimated that if no action is taken to stem the obesity 
crisis, by 2025 taxpayers will have paid a further $29.5 billion (over four 
years) for the direct healthcare costs of obesity and the associated chronic 
diseases.11 From a health perspective, it is better to prevent obesity than try 
to manage it once established. Additionally, sugar-sweetened beverages 
have a significant impact on oral health, as regular consumption is 
associated with dental caries/cavities (tooth decay) and erosion.12

Sugar-sweetened beverages contain 8–12 teaspoons (33–50 grams) of 
sugar in the average 375 millilitre can of soft drink.13 Despite the high sugar 
content and the health risks, Australians are consuming sugar-sweetened 
beverages in huge volumes. In 2020–21, Australians consumed an average 
of 68.8 grams of free sugar a day (which exceeds the World Health 
Organization’s recommendation that free sugars make up less than 10 per 
cent of dietary energy), with soft drinks accounting for 15.2 per cent of free 
sugar consumption.14 Consumption in the previous year (2019–20) was also 
high, with an average of 70 grams of free sugar consumed a day, and over a 
quarter (18g) of this coming from sugary drinks.14 In 2021 the AMA 
estimated that Australians drink at least 2.4 billion litres of sugar-sweetened 
beverages every year.15 The AMA is therefore calling for a tax on sugar-
sweetened beverages in order to reduce sugar consumption in Australia. A 
tax can deliver both a clear message for consumers that the product is 
unhealthy, and a tangible deterrent in the form of higher prices. An 
appropriately designed tax can also incentivise manufacturers to reduce the 
sugar content in their products.

According to the World Health Organization, 108 countries have 
implemented some form of a tax on sugar-sweetened beverages,16 and 
several studies have been conducted that demonstrate the impact a tax has 
on reducing obesity and chronic disease, and improving oral 
health.17,18,19,20,21 Additionally, in December 2022, the World Health 
Organization released its first-ever global tax manual for sugar-sweetened 
beverages, which highlights the experiences of countries who have 
successfully implemented a tax on sugar-sweetened beverages and provides 
a guide including considerations and strategies for countries to develop, 
design and implement a tax.22 Despite this overwhelming evidence and 
public support for a tax in Australia, political support is currently limited, 
however the AMA will continue to campaign to put this issue on the 
Australian political agenda. 

https://www.oecd-ilibrary.org/sites/7a7afb35-en/1/1/index.html?itemId=/content/publication/7a7afb35-en&_csp_=6cf33e24b6584414b81774026d82a571&itemIGO=oecd&itemContentType=book
https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240056299
https://www.who.int/publications/i/item/9789240056299
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Original modelling by the AMA indicated a tax on select sugar-sweetened 
beverages would raise annual government revenue of $738 million in 2022–
23, falling to $677.50 million in 2025–26. This original modelling had the tax 
set at $0.40 per 100 grams of sugar. This tax rate was chosen with the 
World Health Organization’s recommendation in mind — that a tax on sugar-
sweetened beverages would need to raise the retail price by at least 20 per 
cent in order to have a meaningful health effect.23

Due to recent inflation, there is now a higher sale price/revenue base for 
sugar-sweetened beverages, and therefore the tax must also be higher in 
order to align to the World Health Organization’s recommendation. It is 
therefore recommended that the tax on sugar-sweetened beverages 
introduced in 2024–25 be set at $0.50/100g sugar.

The AMA’s analysis shows that a tax of this nature would raise annual 
government revenue of $1,031.00 million in 2024–25, falling to $967.00 
million in 2027–28. Over four years (2024–25 to 2027–28), this would 
translate to government revenue of $4.0 billion (not including estimated 
administration costs of $3.50 million across the forward estimates).

A tax on sugar-sweetened beverages would introduce a price signal to 
consumers that the product is unhealthy, create a disincentive in the form of 
higher prices, and incentivise manufacturers to reformulate (i.e. lower the 
sugar content of products). It is estimated the tax would reduce sugar 
consumption by 15.2 per cent in 2024–25, growing to 25.8 per cent in 
2027–28, resulting in the reduction of 2.62 kilograms of sugar per person 
per year consumed through sugar-sweetened beverages (comparing 2027–
28 to the baseline year of 2023–24). The rate of tax per 100g of sugar is 
indexed at an assumed 2.5 per cent between 2024–25 and 2027–28. 

It is worth noting the share and absolute consumption of sugar-sweetened 
soft drinks has declined since the AMA’s original modelling was performed in 
2021, which is a positive development. This decline however has been more 
than offset by an increase in sugar consumed in energy and ‘sports’ drinks.24

This trend shows the need to continue to send consumers a signal to reduce 
consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages with no nutritional value. 
Additionally, the price of sugar-sweetened beverages has markedly risen in 
recent years, which has contributed to the increased revenue generated 
from the tax in this updated analysis (Table 1) compared to the AMA’s 
original modelling in 2021 (see Appendix A for further details). 

Table 1: Impact of implementing an excise tax on select sugar-sweetened 
beverages

2023–24 

(Baseline)
2024–25 2025–26 2026–27 2027–28 Total

Sugar per person 

from SSBs 

(kg/person)

8.98 7.51 7.11 6.72 6.36 -

Excise rate per 

100g sugar ($)
- 0.50 0.51 0.52 0.53 -

Revenue generated 

from tax ($m)
- 1033.00 1011.00 989.00 967.00 4000.00

Estimated cost of 

administration to 

Australian Taxation 

Office ($m)

- 2.00 0.50 0.50 0.50 3.50

Total revenue to 

government 

($m)

- 1031.00 1010.50 988.50 966.50 3996.50
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Tax design

The AMA recommends that the tax be on sugar content, which is a sliding 
scale where the tax increases as the sugar content increases. A sugar 
content tax is the most logical option, given that harm is caused 
proportionate to the sugar content, not the value or the liquid volume. It is 
the only option that creates an incentive for manufacturers to lower the 
sugar content of their products, and therefore is the option most targeted at 
reducing sugar consumption. Several comparable countries to Australia have 
implemented sugar content taxes, some of which are set at a similar rate to 
that which is proposed.25 The tax would raise the price of a 375ml can of 
coke (which contains 40g sugar) by $0.20.

Sugar-sweetened beverages subject to the tax

The AMA is calling for a tax on selected sugar-sweetened beverages — all 
non-alcoholic drinks containing free sugars, excluding 100 per cent fruit 
juice, milk-based and cordial drinks (i.e. those that provide no nutritional 
benefit).

Target of the tax

The AMA recommends the tax be applied to domestic and international 
manufacturers of sugar-sweetened beverages. The tax should be targeted at 
the manufacturer in order to incentivise reformulation. An excise (and 
customs) tax is the most logical option to do this.

Public support

Australian surveys have consistently shown majority support for a tax on 
sugar-sweetened beverages.26,27,28 Public support is even higher if tax 
revenue is hypothecated to fund initiatives to tackle obesity.29,30 A nationally 
representative survey undertaken in 2017 found 60 per cent of Australians 
support a tax on sugary drinks. This increased to 77 per cent support if the 
proceeds were used to fund obesity prevention.31

Pass-through of tax

There is no guarantee that an excise tax will be fully passed on to the 
consumer, as the retailer, wholesaler or manufacturer may choose to absorb 
it in part or in full. However, the international experience is that the SSB tax 
pass-through is sufficient to have an impact on consumption.32 The 
government also has a range of options to influence tax pass-through such 
as raising the tax over time.

Impact on obesity and healthcare expenditure

Reduced sugar consumption and improved diet would likely lead to a 
reduction in the prevalence of obesity and substantial healthcare savings. 
According to previous Australian modelling, a sugar-sweetened beverage tax 
that increases the retail price by 20 per cent would lead to a reduction in the 
prevalence of obesity of around 2 per cent, and healthcare expenditure 
savings of $609 million to $1.73 billion (over the lifetime of the population 
modelled).33
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Impact on vulnerable groups

A flat tax will inevitably have a greater impact on lower income consumers of 
the taxed product, as a proportion of their expenditure/income. This 
regressive effect is reduced if there is an untaxed substitute that consumers 
can easily switch to.34 In the case of sugar-sweetened beverages, healthy 
substitutes such as water are readily available and affordable to most 
people, and consumers can avoid the tax, as well as improving their health, 
by making this change.

When viewed holistically, a sugar-sweetened beverage tax could be 
considered a progressive measure, as lower socioeconomic groups, who are 
more likely to have poorer diets and be overweight and obese,35 would 
theoretically experience a disproportionate health benefit in response to the 
tax. There is also potential to use the revenue from the tax to implement 
initiatives that would produce a benefit for lower socioeconomic groups, such 
as targeted subsidies on healthy foods.

It must be recognised that price signals do not have the same relevance in 
remote communities where the water supply is unsafe and/or unstable, as 
there is no safe and affordable source of hydration to switch to. The impact 
of price rises in these areas must therefore be considered to avoid creating 
further disadvantage, with particular attention paid to the safety and 
availability of drinking water, and the price of bottled water. The AMA 
recommends implementing the tax alongside measures to ensure reliable, 
safe access to water and affordable hydration beyond sugar-sweetened 
beverages.

Impact on sugar industry

There would be minimal impact on Australia’s sugar industry as around 80 
per cent of Australia’s domestic sugar production is exported (averaged over 
the past decade),36 and only 5.5 per cent of total domestic production goes 
towards domestic SSB manufacture.37 The estimated change in sugar-
sweetened beverage consumption due to the proposed tax is 15 to 26 per 
cent, which translates to a 0.84 to 1.44 per cent drop in demand for 
domestic sugar production. The domestic sugar market has a much greater 
level of volatility than this change.38 The impact on the sugar industry is 
therefore anticipated to be minimal and does not appear to warrant a 
government assistance package. Government may wish to consider whether 
there are any specific small farmers that mainly supply the domestic market, 
who may warrant an assistance package (which could be funded from the 
tax revenue).

The risks of not taking action

There is a strong association between consumption of sugar-sweetened 
beverages and increased energy intake, weight gain and obesity.39 

Conversely, reduced consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages is 
significantly associated with weight loss.40 People living with obesity have 
healthcare costs that are approximately 30 per cent greater than their 
healthy weight peers.41 As outlined previously, many of these healthcare 
costs are borne by the government, with the AMA updating the estimate 
from 2021 in 2023 for the current National Health Survey, that if no action is 
taken to stem the obesity crisis, by 2028 taxpayers will have paid a further 
$33.5 billion (over four years) for the direct healthcare costs of obesity and 
the associated chronic diseases.42 
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A tax on sugar-sweetened beverages would be an important first step 
towards tackling obesity, however it is not a silver bullet. It would be more 
effective for governments to implement a tax alongside other 
complementary preventive health measures that build and expand on 
current measures — which could be supported by the revenue generated by 
the tax.

Reducing exposure

Protecting Australians, in particular children, from the marketing of 
unhealthy food and drink products is pivotal. Governments should implement 
measures to minimise exposure and limit the availability and prominence of 
these products in the environments frequented by children.

Improving literacy

Enhancing health literacy, especially nutrition literacy, is crucial for informed 
decision-making. Implementing mass media campaigns, school education 
programs, and improved product labelling can contribute to better 
understanding of nutritional information, empowering individuals to make 
healthier choices.

Subsidising healthy foods

Subsidies for fruits and vegetables in environments such as schools can play 
a vital role in encouraging consumption and can help shift dietary habits 
towards healthier options.

Promoting physical activity

Subsidising the costs of sports activities for children can incentivise physical 
activity and address the sedentary lifestyles that contribute to obesity.

Access to water fountains

Installing more water fountains in public spaces encourages the 
consumption of water as a healthy alternative to sugar-sweetened 
beverages.

Addressing food insecurity

Tackling food insecurity, particularly in rural and remote areas, is integral to 
addressing obesity. Governments could focus on initiatives such as 
improving the supply chain for healthy foods, providing financial support for 
food banks, supporting community gardens, and funding cooking programs.

Improving regulation

Strengthening regulatory frameworks is essential. Governments should focus 
on building stronger safeguards against unhealthy food and drink products 
into the food regulatory system, for example through reformulation targets 
and a requirement for mandatory labelling for added sugars. 

Evaluation

Ongoing monitoring and evaluation of the impact of a tax on sugar-
sweetened beverages will provide valuable insights for refining strategies 
and informing the development of future public health measures. 
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Costing assumptions

Revenue estimates have been derived using the more conservative price 
elasticity (in revenue terms) from the research report, derived from real-
world impact evaluations of sugar-sweetened beverage taxes around the 
world (-1.00).43

Consumption of sugar-sweetened beverages would drop the most when the 
tax is first introduced. An assumption in this modelling is that manufacturers 
would reformulate their products to reduce the impact of the tax and to align 
with an accelerated consumer preference for healthier beverages. These two 
factors cause the revenue raised from the tax to fall over time. The rate of 
reformulation has been assumed to be a reduction in sugar per beverage 
(18 per cent), less than what was seen in the United Kingdom (34 per cent) 
following introduction of a similar tax, across a longer timeframe of five 
years, whereas this occurred in the United Kingdom within three years.

In this modelling, the impact of the tax is compared to and built upon a ‘no 
tax’ scenario. In the no tax scenario, growth in sugar-sweetened beverage 
consumption is estimated by modelling industry volume using IBISWorld44

based estimates of aggregate size as well as the latest trends in apparent 
consumption estimated by the ABS,45 and inflation data,46 and forecasts.47

Inflation over the forecast period is assumed to average 2.5 per cent. There 
is also assumed to be a gradual move toward no and low sugar beverages at 
the rate of 0.6 per cent increase in market share of those products each 
year, in line with the apparent consumption trend.

It is anticipated the government would use the existing Australian Taxation 
Office (ATO) policies and processes responsible for excise and excise 
equivalent goods to administer the new sugar-sweetened beverage tax. It is 
assumed there would be an initial cost to set up new internal processes —
an indicative estimate is given of $2 million in set-up cost and $0.5 million 
per year thereafter for ATO’s ongoing compliance duties.
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